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February 27, 2017 
 
 
Dear Chairman Hill and Members of the Board, 
 
 

I write to oppose most of the variances and special exceptions requested by the District of 
Columbia with regard to 1700 Rhode Island Avenue N.E.  The BZA case number is 19452.  My 
name is Sandra Campbell and I live at 3310 20th Street NE. 

My primary opposition is to the proposed building’s height, mass (lot occupancy and 
FAR) and lack of parking, although lack of a loading berth also concerns me.  As proposed 
currently, this building will loom over nearby homes (currently single-family homes and a set of 
condominiums), it will not be adequately set back from its current, natural rear lot boundary (on 
the northern side), and the lack of parking will force elderly neighbors and women to park far 
from their homes, even when they are carrying groceries.  Our streets are not currently safe 
enough for women, children, or the elderly to walk home a block or two after the fall of dark, 
especially while carrying things.   

Seventeenth street currently has one new, unfinished condominium complex adjacent to 
the subject property which was built matter-of-right (in accordance with MU-4 zoning) and in 
accordance with the stated policy of the Small Area Plan to increase housing density along 
Rhode Island Avenue.  All of the rest of the homes on 17th street are 1920s vintage one-and-a-
half story bungalows on both sides up to Hamlin Street, and are largely inhabited by residents 
over 50 years of age. 

Some of the current residents along 17th street have a long history of paying income and 
property taxes, and contributing to their communities as church leaders (Reverend Wilkes), 
Howard University professors (Mattie Tabron), Freedom Riders (Cordelia Freeman), and Iraq 
War Nurse Corps veterans (Afiong Aka).  If the bulk of the special exceptions and variances 
sought by the applicant are granted in this project, these individuals will be severely impacted by 
a tall and massive building sited on a small, encumbered lot, that provides inadequate parking, 
even while it should, as a home to many young families, attract many visitors, some of whom 
will need to park cars.    

As both my husband and I have previously argued before your commission, both orally 
and in writing, with respect to Mid-City Financial’s seeking height variances to increase building 
height in the redevelopment of Brookland Manor (Case No. 14-18), the Diamond of the District 
Small Area Plan specifies that the city’s design review process should ensure that all new 
construction and renovation projects should “mass and scale new construction to ‘fit in’ or 
architecturally reference existing neighborhood scale.”  (Diamond of the District p. 32)  The 
requested variances in height, FAR and lot occupancy clearly cannot be construed to reference 
existing neighborhood scale in any way, unless the immediate neighborhood is ignored. 

I note that although the Comprehensive Plan explicitly encourages medium- to high-
density mixed use development “around the Rhode Island Avenue Metro station” in UNE-2.5.1, 
it specifically addresses the corridor stretching to the east of that area separately in UNE-
2.5.4.  In UNE-2.5.4, policy is delineated as follows:   

“Strengthen the Rhode Island Avenue corridor from 13th to 24th Street NE as a 
pedestrian-oriented mixed use district that better meets the needs of the residents in the 
Brentwood, Brookland, Woodridge, and South Central neighborhoods.  Infill 



development that combines ground floor retail and upper-story office and/or housing 
should be encouraged.”    

 
Elsewhere, in the document entitled “Rhode Island Avenue: Diamond of the District” which the 
City Council adopted as a Small Area Plan in April of 2011, city planners recognize the negative 
impact that a concentration of store-front churches, check-cashing facilities, group homes and 
other social service institutions, have historically had on this corridor in the statement, “A large 
part of why some crimes happen on the Avenue now is the perception that “no one is watching” 
or that “no one is home.” (p. 21, p. 5.)  This is because safety is provided primarily by the 
presence of others drawn to a lively, walkable corridor only by its many businesses and eateries, 
and core institutions such as the post office, library, and bank.  Currently, Rhode Island Avenue 
north and east of the Metro station is home to many institutions that serve people who truly 
deserve social services: people struggling with addiction, with parole regulations, with 
homelessness after military service for their country, with poverty, with the need for food 
donations.  These are noble and important causes, and we embrace them.  But urban planners 
usually deem it unwise to highly concentrate such social service centers on corridors earmarked 
to become “pedestrian-oriented” especially when, together with storefront churches and a surfeit 
of automobile-oriented repair facilities, they unintentionally act to discourage a wide array of 
pedestrians.  I urge you to read the policy directives of the Small Area Plan for Rhode Island 
Avenue in light of this. 

The chief source of problems for the Ward Five case is the nature of the site that was 
inexplicably selected from among a broad array of city-owned plots in the ward: this site is, on 
the one hand, small and severely constrained by the vacant but historic police station and a 
cellular tower, and on the other surrounded by relatively low-density housing with a high 
percentage of senior residents.  I concur with the many professionals who have expressed 
reservations and raised warning flags about this site: the CFA experts note that there appears to 
be a “mismatch between the size of the program and the constraints of this small site”.  
Variances and special exceptions do not and cannot address the essential mismatch—only a 
reduction in size can or a different site selection can.      

I do not believe that city officials have carefully examined every plot of city-owned 
properties as potential sites for this project.   Rather, it appears that councilmembers and their 
advisors proceeded in a rushed and hasty fashion, reacting to their initial rejection of Mayor 
Bowser’s team’s selection for Ward Five, and thus relied merely upon the list supplied by our 
neighbors in the Langdon Park community.  But that list, which appears among the pre-hearing 
statements and which includes 1700 Rhode Island Avenue, is in no way a comprehensive or 
exhaustive list of city-owned properties in this ward, which appear to number over 300.  
Moreover, in other wards, the city has planned to buy land and extant buildings.  I do not find it 
plausible that only 1700 Rhode Island Avenue, which was never close to meeting the 30,000 
square foot lot requirement (even if the historic building were to be razed), was the only eligible 
site in the whole ward for this.   

I thus oppose the degree of variances and most of the special exceptions sought by the 
city—this constrained site should not be saddled with a nearly 70 foot tall building.  That would 
look bizarre.   

I also oppose the variances and special exceptions because they deviate from the 
Comprehensive Plan’s general spirit and its specific directives regarding the Upper Northeast 
and Rhode Island Avenue.  For if both the city’s zoning code and the Small Area Plans for any 



given area (both the work of expert opinion) are rendered meaningless by the granting of such 
extreme variances and these special exceptions which are predicated upon other special 
exceptions, then what guidance does a potential property owner have in choosing what to buy, or 
what to build?  Surely Faraz Khan and Reza Damani would not have constructed their small 
condo building had they known it would be in perpetual shadow because the unusual 
requirements of the Mayor’s Homeward Bound program for building temporary emergency 
shelters (limited to ten units per floor) would intersect with the constrained nature of 1700 Rhode 
Island Avenue (12,330 sq. ft lot with both a historic building and cellular tower on site) to render 
their building sunlight-free for many months of the year when southern exposure is crucial even 
to human health.  Youthful Shon Mapp sold her house at 1715 Hamlin ostensibly to avoid any 
harm related to this development.  But not all of our neighbors on 17th were in a position to do 
this, being older, or primarily Spanish speakers, or not having finished construction, or trusting 
of the elected representatives.   

I do not oppose the city using this site to house more than 25 people in a smaller shelter 
at the site in question.  I would not myself site any further social service institutions on the 13th 
to 24th streets area of Rhode Island Avenue N.E. (given the plethora of such institutions there 
currently, and the city’s plan to transform that section into a walkable corridor and Arts District), 
but I do not oppose the special exception that the city seeks in that regard.   

I do strongly oppose the height, setback, and parking variances--these would harm my 
17th Street NE neighbors if allowed, and overwhelm the historic building.  Residents have 
repeatedly asked city officials to consider a smaller shelter for this unusually constrained site, 
situated as it is on Rhode Island Avenue and 17th--a street filled with bungalows.  Residents 
were repeatedly told “No.”  But the small and impacted site that city officials chose actually 
compels them to either do exactly that or else to break not only zoning norms but also 
Comprehensive and Small Area Plan directives, and in the process to harm good citizens who 
have themselves--as taxpayers and as builders--played by the rules, and built within the confines 
of zoning and in accordance with the Comprehensive Plan.      

Repeatedly, officials from varying agencies, including the Mayor’s office and the CFA, 
have expressed consternation at the mismatch between this site and the proposed building 
program.   Residents and officials alike have requested a smaller building that required fewer 
variances/special exceptions, or a different site.  All new development on Rhode Island Avenue 
should, according to the Small Area Plan directives for this section of Rhode Island Avenue, be 
congruent in “mass and scale” with existing buildings.  This proposed building is plainly not 
that. 

It is too tall, it looks bulky and awkward, it swallows up the historic police station, it 
condemns nearby neighbors to a lack of sunlight and a loss of parking—it is just too small a site!  
We urged city officials to make their program for this hastily-chosen site smaller but they 
refused.   

You alone can force them.  Force the hand of the city back to the drawing board, please!  
Make city officials transform this proposal into one that not only prioritizes programmatic goals, 
but also the well-being of its neighbors.  

 
Thank you. 
 
Sincerely, 
 



 
Dr. Sandra Campbell     
   

 



Testimony of Delores Silvey‐Wilkes 

BZA Case Number 19452 

 

My name is Delores Silvey‐Wilkes and I live at 2916 17th St NE directly across the street 

from the proposed temporary housing facility.  My family purchased this property in 

1951 and it has been my family home for the last 65 years.  My neighborhood has been a 

beacon of light and  security.  This small community has witnessed many changes over 

the years including the loss of many nearby community services like super markets, dry 

cleaners,  drug stores,banks and police facility.  The police presence was not a problem 

but added to a feeling of safety in the community.  We considered the police our 

neighbors . 

 

As many of us have grown older and are enjoying our retirement we now understand 

our lives are going to be turned upside down and our tranquil community will be 

disrupted.  Many of us will lose our wonderful early morning sunshine, the small 

neighborhood of about 20 or so people will be increased by 150 to 200 people. The noise 

level and street traffic will increase dramatically.  

 

I am especially concerned because I am blind  and I am easily disconcerted by noise and 

confusion. 

 

I respectfully request that you deny the cityʹs request because it will do great harm to 

our community. 
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